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CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL,

5th March 2014


PRESENT: Councillor Mrs Nash (Chair)

Councillors Baines MBE, Burton, Evans, Ford, Lambert, Sutherland 

Co-opted Members: Mrs E Carter, Mrs S Hirst

47 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel held on 29th January 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

48 SCHOOLS CAPITAL PROGRAMME – MINOR WORKS FUND AND PRUDENTIAL BORROWING

The Director, Children and Young People submitted a written report on the minor works fund and prudential borrowing.  Appended to the report was a draft paper which was due to be submitted to the Capital Programme Working Party who were to consider this matter and make recommendations to Cabinet.  The report had been submitted to this meeting for information and comment.

The Director, Children and Young People had been asked to consider the introduction of a scheme to enable schools to bid for funding towards the cost of minor works that were beyond the scope of the DFC allocation but not considered major schemes.  This could be financed through either the re-introduction of a prudential borrowing scheme or a direct grant fund set against local authority capital funds.  The report outlined a draft criteria and options for small capital projects for schools together with information on maintained schools and their priority 1, 2 and 3 costs over the next five years.

Councillor Drury, a Parish Councillor and governor at Old Town School attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  She advised that Old Town School were desperate for a loan of £60,000 to create space in the school for new classrooms.  The loan would enable them to carry out this work and get rid of two mobile classes which were costing the school £5000 per year.  This would make a massive difference to the children in the school.  The school were able to repay the loan and it would enable them to attract funding from other sources. 

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Children & Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services, attended the meeting and addressed Members’ questions.

Members commented on the following issues:

· Some of the schools on the list had recently had major renovation and rebuilding works but were still showing that they needed major investment.  Why?  In response, Officers advised that this was a five year plan and it had been estimated that these schools would need this investment in that time.  The Director, Children and Young People agreed that the Asset Management Plan list would be updated prior to the report being submitted to the Capital Programme Working Party.   

· Was there a timeline for the new asset management plan?  In response, Officers advised that the new timeline would be available this year, this would include information from surveys for 84 schools and would be based on an understanding of the building.  In that time, some of the urgent works may have been completed. 

· What was the position with voluntary aided schools?  In response, Officers advised that the diocese received a sum of money for maintenance and they then decided what to do with it.  The local authority did not spend any money on voluntary aided schools. 

· If a school took out a loan and couldn’t repay it, would we pursue the debt?  In response, Councillor M K Swift advised that the Council would not pursue these debts.  Schools which had taken loans in the past had not missed payments, even though all had now become academies.   

· Who would decide who would get a loan?  Who would set the loan criteria?  In response, Officers advised that the final decision maker and criteria were to be decided.  It was possible that this would be delegated to a Director.  The scheme would only look at small loans.

· Would the offer of a loan be made to all schools to make the system fair?  In response, Councillor M K Swift advised that this would be fair but may cause a lot of work for Officers.

· The grant and loan scheme overlapped.  Was there a reason for this?  In response Officers advised that the grant idea would be available for schools who need to fund capital schemes but could not afford a loan.  

· The Council would need to look at loan repayments carefully to ensure that schools could make them and that children currently attending the school were not losing out through loan charges for improvements that would benefit children in the future.  In response, Officers advised that in the past loans had been agreed which had repayments which were the equivalent to a teacher’s salary.  This would not be allowed under the new scheme.  Some schools had better facilities to repay loans and this would be investigated.  Any emergency repairs were still covered by the Asset Management Programme.  

· Some schools have problems which need addressing but are not covered under the criteria for this scheme.  In response, Officers advised that the council needed to assess the facilities we want our schools to provide.    

· Why had the Asset Management Programme fund been increased to £846,000?  In response, Councillor M K Swift advised that some money had been allocated to Trinity Academy in previous years which was no longer required and would be available to the Asset Management Plan Fund.

· Was it fair to give a grant to a school who had not managed its budget properly?  In response, Officers advised that budgetary management would be considered as part of the application criteria.  Officers would look at how schools spent their DFC allocation.

· Only three schools had been identified as potential loan or grant applicants,  Were they the only schools who had issues?  In response, Officers advised that the Council would need to see the results of the Asset Management Programme.

· This fund was established to provide a small loan facility so that schools could apply for funds to help them get new facilities rather than having to save for it.  It would also help them to apply for funding from other areas.  Prudential loans could also be incorporated into the process.  In response, Officers advised that the scheme has yet to be finalised.

· It was important that the Council was not seen as a bank with complicated processes to follow.  In response, Councillor M K Swift agreed that she didn’t want to see the Council issuing loans and that was not the original intention for this money.

IT WAS AGREED that 

(a) the report be received; 

(b) the Director, Children and Young People be requested to include the views of this Panel in the report which is due to be submitted to the Capital Programme Working Party; and 

(c) it be recommended to the Capital Programme Working Party when considering this report that the criteria and amounts outlined in the report be approved, that the scheme should cover grants and loans and that all schools be invited to submit applications.   

49 SCHOOL EXCLUSIONS

The Director, Children and Young People gave a presentation on school exclusions in Calderdale.  Schools had a legal obligation to ensure that all exclusions were lawful, reasonable and fair.  There were two types of exclusions; fixed term and permanent, fixed term exclusions were for a maximum period of 45 days per year.  

There had been a reduction in permanent exclusions in secondary schools, the main reason for this was the success of the Behaviour and Attendance Collaborative and the use of Managed Moves.  The number of exclusions in primary schools had increased and this would be monitored to assess the reasons for exclusion and any emerging trends.  The shortage of primary school places made managed moves difficult to arrange.

The local authority had a statutory duty to provide suitable education following a permanent exclusion.  The rise in numbers of permanent exclusions had put pressure on Pupil Referral Unit (PRU) capacity and the primary PRU would increase its capacity in a planned move to the Luddendenfoot area.        

Members commented on the following issues:

· The numbers of exclusions up to 27th February 2014 was lower than last year.  Was this figure expected to rise?  In response, Officers advised that there were usually increases in the number of exclusions around Christmas and Easter.  The exclusion figures for secondary schools were on track but the number of exclusions in primary schools was expected to rise.   

· Why had the number of fixed exclusions risen?  In response, Officers advised that one child could have several fixed term exclusions during a school year.  The figure represented the number of fixed term exclusions and not the number of children.

· It would be useful to look at data from different schools to see if there were any patterns in different areas of the borough.  It would also be useful to have information on the reasons why children were being excluded from school.  In response, Officers advised that that school improvement data and rates of exclusions were monitored.  The main reasons for exclusion were persistent disruptive behaviour or assault on a pupil or adult.    

· What was the success rate for re-introducing children back into school when they had been attending a PRU?  In response, Officers advised that the PRU was only a temporary measure and children would only be moved back to school when they were ready.   

· How many looked after children had been excluded from school?  In response, Officers advised that no looked after children had been permanently excluded from school.   

· Were academies participating in managed moves?  In response, Officers advised that all the academies had been very supportive and were taking as many children as other schools.

· Was there an incentive for schools to pay for a PRU place?  In response, Officers advised that this was being monitored.  Schools were seen to take ownership and were trying to address behaviour. 

· Were there any programmes available to work with children on issues around exclusions?  In response, Officers advised that there had been a reduction in support services and this was now a traded service.  The Council could only work with children if they were invited to do so by the school.  The school clusters would help with issues in the area and would be able to pool resources.     

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the presentation be noted; 

(b) the Performance and Data Working Group be requested to investigate issues around school exclusions in more detail; and

(c) the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to arrange a meeting of the Performance and Data Group to carry out this piece of work. 

50 SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS MODERATING PANEL

The Director, Children and Young People submitted a written report which provided an overview of the Special Educational Needs (SEN) Moderating Panel.  The SEN Moderating Panel was the local authority decision making panel for Statutory Assessment for Special Educational Needs.  The Panel decided whether or not to proceed with a Statutory Assessment, ensuring transparency and equality of decision making.  The work of the Panel was framed by the SEN Code of Practice and current Special Educational Needs and Disability legislation.

The Children and Families Bill which was currently going through Parliament would lead to significant changes to SEN and disability legislation from September 2014. However, it was envisaged that the SEN Moderating Panel would continue on its current form with the addition of children’s social care representation to take forward the new Education, Health and Care (EHC) Plan assessments which would replace Statements of SEN.  The terms of reference and associated documentation would be rewritten when the legislation became clearer.

Members commented on the following issues:

· Are payments protected for a child if they don’t have an SEN Statement?  In response, Officers advised that this is a concern as an SEN Statement secures resources for the school.  An SEN Statement also provides a level of security for the parent.

· It would be sad if the Panel was disbanded due to the changes in legislation. There was a lot of valuable expertise on the Panel.  In response, Officers advised that the Panel would continue with amended terms of reference.

IT WAS AGREED that the report be noted.

51 WORK PLAN

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that the proposed Work Plan be approved subject to the following amendments: 
(a) the report of the Performance and Data Working Group be submitted to the meeting of this Panel on 30th April 2014;

(b) an item on School Balances be submitted to a future meeting of this Panel;

(c) an end of year report of the Calderdale Children’s Social Care Improvement Board be submitted to a future meeting of this Panel;

(d) an end of year report of the Safeguarding Board be submitted to a future meeting of this Panel; and

(e) an item on the Health and Social Care Information Database and the information held in relation to looked after children be submitted to a future meeting of this Panel.
Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:

Minutes of Meeting of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel held on 29th January 2014 

Schools Capital Programme – Minor Works Fund and Prudential Borrowing

Special Educational Needs Moderating Panel

Work Plan
